
 
 

  REGULAR MEETING OF THE CITY COMMISSION 
OF THE CITY OF DUMAS, TEXAS  

JANUARY 18, 2010 
6:30 P.M. 

 
BE IT REMEMBERED THAT THERE CAME AND WAS HELD A REGULAR 
MEETING OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF DUMAS, TEXAS IN THE 
DUMAS POLICE DEPARTMENT MUNICIPAL COURT ROOM, 124 EAST 7TH 
STREET OF SAID CITY: 
 
 Members Present:     Mayor Mike Milligan 

Mayor Pro Tem Pat L. Sims 
       Commissioner Mike Salim 

Commissioner James Mahaffey 
       Commissioner Michael L. Funk 
       City Manager Vince DiPiazza 

City Attorney Tom Moore 
  

Others Present:  Kim Rehkopf, Dottie Williams, Judy Pendley, Karla Smith, Ray 
Oglesby, Joe Montana, Jerry Yerby, Bauro Lamb, Jeff Barr, Paul J. Jenkins, Ashley Elerick, 
James Childers, Jared Ort, Andrew Espinoza, Grace Pierson, Loius Levin, Rhonda 
McSpadden, James Blankenburg, Robert Crockett, and Dale Alwan.    

 
Commissioner Mahaffey asked about the following bills:  R-D Sales, $4,255 for the 

landfill department. Public Works Director Andrew Espinoza said this cost was for a power 
washer that is used on the heavy, large equipment.  Commercial Radio Systems, $1,150.20 
for the water department. Water/Wastewater Superintendent Louis Leven said these costs 
were to repair three radios at Hartley Field. Mr. Leven said it’s important to have 
communication at the Hartley Field wells. Commissioner Mahaffey asked if repairs were 
completed at the golf course restaurant.  City Manager Vince DiPiazza said there were issues 
with the roof.  Hydra Stop Inc., $5,076.08 for the water department.  Mr. Leven said this cost 
was for two valves that were installed in operable lines. Commissioner Funk asked about the 
bill from Western Marketing Inc., $1,525.32 for the solid waste department.  Solid Waste 
Superintendent Judy Pendley said this cost was for hydraulic fluid. Ms. Pendley said the 
cylinders leak frequently. A motion was made by Commissioner Mahaffey, seconded by 
Mayor Pro Tem Sims, and passed unanimously to approve the January 4, 2010 Regular City 
Commission meeting minutes and paying the bills. 

 
Mayor Milligan opened the Formal Session. 
 
Mr. Jerry Yerby addressed the Commission concerning the lights at the North Plains 

Babe Ruth ball field.  Mr. Yerby said before he discussed the ball field lights he told the 
Commission that the trash trucks do leak fluid and it is ruining his RV park asphalt.  Mr. 
Yerby said the ball fields have inadequate parking for two ball fields.  Mr. Yerby said he had 
offered to help with the cost to provide more parking spaces, but parking spaces were still 
built to the street. Mr. Yerby said the sound system is too loud and the city should enforce 



their ordinances. Mr. Yerby asked that the ball games be over at 11:00 p.m.  Mr. Yerby told 
the Commission that when all of his RV parking areas are full, that there is a lot of money 
spent in Dumas for food, gas, etc.  Commissioner Salim asked Mr. Yerby if he would sell his 
property and Mr. Yerby said no.  There was no further discussion.  

 
Gary Edwards, representing North Plains Babe Ruth (NPBR), said they would like 

the Commission to consider approving an agreement between the city, D.I.S.D., and North 
Plains Babe Ruth.  The agreement states that the city will pay NPBR $7,000 annually for five 
years stating the funds would be for improvements, mainly for the lighting project.  A motion 
was made by Mayor Pro Tem Sims, seconded by Commissioner Mahaffey, and passed 
unanimously to approve the agreement with NPBR and DISD including five annual payments 
of $7,000 for improvements to the ball field, mainly the lighting project. 

 
DEDC Director Mike Running asked the Commission to approve an incentive for 

Written Poles Motors Corporation. Commissioner Salim said he saw a demonstration of the 
motors and was very impressed.  Mr. Running said the company would be at the business 
park. A motion was made by Commissioner Salim, seconded by Commissioner Funk, and 
passed unanimously to approve the DEDC incentive for Written Poles Motors Corporation. 

 
Water/wastewater Superintendent Louis Leven presented an ordinance concerning the 

drought contingency plan.  Mr. Leven said the city already has a drought contingency plan in 
place but the city has to comply with TCEQ regulations.  Mr. Leven said the only change is 
pro rate curtailment to and by wholesale customers is the only change.  A motion was made 
by Mayor Pro Tem Sims, seconded by Commissioner Mahaffey, and passed unanimously to 
approve the First Reading of Ordinance No. 1073 drought contingency plan to comply with 
TCEQ regulations, Texas Water Code, §11.039, states that in the event of a water shortage 
due to drought, the City of Dumas will curtail water diversions to wholesale customers in 
proportion.    

 
Police Chief Dale Alwan presented the juvenile curfew ordinance which the 

Commission must review every three years to abolish, modify, or continue.  Mayor Milligan 
opened the Public Hearing.  Gary Edwards said he did agree with the curfew ordinance and it 
does help the community. There were no other comments. Mayor Milligan closed the Public 
Hearing and reopened the Formal Session.  A motion was made by Commissioner Mahaffey, 
seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sims, and passed unanimously to approve continuing 
Ordinance No. 893, juvenile curfew ordinance for the next three years.  

 
Police Chief Dale Alwan presented quotes to purchase equipment for their new 

motorcycle.  Squad Fitters, helmet and helmet badges for $1,827.50; L3 Communications, 
vision video equipment for $5,080.25; Motorola, radio equipment for $3,800.80; Setcom, 
handheld radio equipment for the helmet for $1,217; Fleet Safety Equipment, siren and back 
trunk for $3,499.52; and Stalker for $2,305. The boots and pants have been ordered and are 
not included in these quotes.  A motion was made by Commissioner Salim, seconded by 
Mayor Pro Tem Sims, and passed unanimously to approve the purchase of police equipment 
for the new police department motorcycle. 

 
City Manager Vince DiPiazza presented a draft grant agreement.  Mr. DiPiazza said 

the city was awarded a grant of $107,800 to install a natural gas fueling station and retrofit 
six vehicles or pieces of equipment. A motion was made by Commissioner Mahaffey, 



seconded by Commissioner Funk, and passed unanimously to approve an agreement with the 
Texas Comptroller’s State Energy Conservation office (SECO) concerning the grant for our 
natural gas fleet fueling project.   

 
Mayor Milligan opened the Work Session. 
 
City Manager Vince DiPiazza discussed a policy concerning landfill changes for 

homeowners and contractors.  Mayor Milligan said if contractors did work at his home and 
the contractor has bought the permit, but the homeowner takes the debris to the landfill, there 
is no charge for the homeowner to dump the debris.  The contractor that purchases the permit 
must pay to dump debris at the landfill.   

 
Meeting adjourned.   
 
                                                                                       _______________________ 

        Mike Milligan, Mayor 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_________________________ 
Vince DiPiazza, City Manager 
                                                                                    
                                                                                    

 
 

 


